
2/6/23, 9:57 AM Gmail - Reportable Conflict of Interest Complaint

https://mail.google.com/mail/u/0/?ik=19a27052ac&view=pt&search=all&permmsgid=msg-a%3Ar-7351899368968959405&simpl=msg-a%3Ar-7351899… 1/1

Josh Ellis <suffusive@gmail.com>

Reportable Conflict of Interest Complaint
Josh Ellis <suffusive@gmail.com> Wed, Jan 25, 2023 at 3:48 PM
To: tc@boulder.utah.gov, Jim Catmull <jcatmull77@gmail.com>, Judy Drain <jwjadra@scinternet.net>, Elizabeth Julian <elizabeth.r.julian@gmail.com>, Gladys LeFevre
<gldl36@icloud.com>, stevenmarian78@gmail.com

Boulder Town Council:
Please read the attached letter regarding the persistent/recurring conflict of interest with Jimmy.  Judy's statement in the December meeting that no money is involved is false; attached
are the September 2018 meeting minutes where TC approved paying Boulder Farmstead on a per-hydrant basis for monitoring.

In general, having a specialized employee of a monopolized private company engage in policymaking that has the potential to give his employer hundreds of thousands of dollars of
infrastructure that only he and his father can maintain is grossly inappropriate.  The appearance of impropriety, which is the functional standard of conduct in matters of recusal, is so
obvious here that my 9-year-old daughter can clearly articulate it.  I highly recommend a chat with Barry Huntington.

Please consider passing an ordinance (Mapleton's provided as one reference) to prevent such a situation from recurring.

Due to recurring lack of concern for public trust in this matter, and misinformation being promulgated by familial councilmembers, this is explicitly intended to be an official complaint
requiring mandatory reporting to the Political Subdivisions Ethics Review Commission per Utah Code Annotated § 10-3-1311(2)(b)(ii).

Thanks for your consideration,
~Josh
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Josh Ellis 
PO Box 1406 
Boulder, UT 84716 
 

January 25, 2023 

 

Dear Boulder Town Council: 

This letter is regarding a recurring, undisclosed conflict of interest present in the activities of Boulder 

Town Councilmember Jim Catmull. 

Councilmember Catmull is employed as a certified Water Operator (Certificate 161387000) by the 

privately-owned Boulder Farmstead Water Company.  He and his father are the sole Water Operators for 

the entire water company. 

Since his appointment in early 2022, Councilmember Catmull has repeatedly used his position as an 

appointed officer to attempt to increase the size and scope of the water company’s operations by 

attempting to artificially increase the number of fire hydrants present in the system.  Specifically, in the 

May 2022 meeting he publicly harangued the Town’s appointed Fire Authority (Pete Benson) for not 

requiring hydrants where Councilmember Catmull thinks they should be according to Catmull’s 

interpretation of code.  This is very odd considering that the entire purpose of the appointed Fire 

Authority is to interpret and implement fire-related codes.  During this discussion fellow Councilmember 

Julian brought up Councilmember Catmull’s potential conflict of interest in this matter which he denied 

and failed to disclose. 

Back in September 2018 the Boulder Town Council voted to pay Boulder Farmestead Water Company on 

a per-hydrant basis via a 5-year contract with yearly renewal to perform flow/pressure monitoring on all 

the town’s fire hydrants.  Being the only Water Operators, Councilmember Catmull and his father are the 

only qualified people who can execute and receive compensation for this contract at Boulder Farmstead 

Water Company.  Moreover, the addition of fire hydrants inevitably generates ancillary work in the form 

of planning and executing the initial installation, non-routine maintenance, etc.  As such, Councilmember 

Catmull has both a direct and indirect vested financial interest in the number of fire hydrants present in 

the water system.  This vested financial interest represents a conflict with his duties in this matter as an 

appointed officer of Boulder Town Council and as such can be interpreted as a use of office for personal 

benefit which is a violation of Utah Code Ann. §§ 10-3-1304. 

In the June 2022 meeting, I requested to be on the agenda to speak publicly about Councilmember 

Catmull’s conflict of interest in this matter and pleaded to the entire Council to pursue additional training 

to ensure adequate disclosures and recusals are being pursued when conflicts are present.  

Councilmember Catmull again denied any conflict of interest in this matter.  At the time the complainant 

stated explicitly that, “This is a preliminary step being offered as a personal courtesy and shall not yet be 

considered an official complaint requiring mandatory reporting to the Political Subdivisions Ethics 

Review Commission per Utah Code Annotated § 10-3-1311(2)(b)(ii).” 



In the November/December 2022 meetings the ordinances regarding fire hydrants were modified and 

Councilmember Catmull failed to disclose any conflict of interest in the matter or recuse himself from 

the vote. 

In the December 2022 meeting Mayor Drain (who is Councilmember Catmull’s aunt) made a statement 

regarding a conversation initiated with the town’s attorney by a subdivision applicant regarding 

Councilmember Catmull’s conflict of interest in the matter of hydrants that was significantly affecting the 

applicant’s proposed minor one-additional-lot subdivision.  In that statement Mayor Drain said of 

Councilmember Catmull, “He makes no money off fire hydrants.”  Per the September 2018 Town Council 

resolution, this is not a true statement.  That 2018 resolution was the result of a dialog between Boulder 

Volunteer Fire Department and Boulder Farmstead regarding hydrant monitoring.  Being the Assistant 

Chief of the Fire Department, I can attest that the Fire Department’s approach was: “Why would we do it 

for free when you can get paid to do it?”  When we said “when you can get paid” in that meeting, it was 

in person to now-Councilmember Catmull.  

Due to the repeated impropriety involved in this matter (both in reality and in appearance) which has 

been voiced publicly by many people within the community over many months, and explicitly false 

statements and defenses from familial councilmembers, this shall now be considered an official 

complaint requiring mandatory reporting to the Political Subdivisions Ethics Review Commission per 

Utah Code Annotated § 10-3-1311(2)(b)(ii). 

Moving forward I respectfully request that Councilmember Catmull, being an employee of Boulder 

Farmstead Water Company, abstain from any discussion/vote on agenda items that can or could affect, 

however remotely, Boulder Farmstead Water Company’s contracts, operations, scale/scope, water 

availability/rights, and/or infrastructure.  His extensive expertise and experience as a Water Operator 

and therefore stakeholder in these matters can be leveraged in the same way that other non-voting 

stakeholders are welcome to engage the municipal political process. 

Additionally, I request that the Council consider adopting a formal set of rules and guidelines which 

clearly define how and when abstaining from a vote/recusal is required and/or recommended.  As an 

example, see the Mapleton, Utah ordinance: 

https://codelibrary.amlegal.com/codes/mapletonut/latest/mapleton_ut/0-0-0-899 

 

With Regards, 

 

 

Josh Ellis 












